President of the Russian Federation

Mr. V.V. Putin 

OPEN LETTER 

in defense of the non-governmental Museum named after Nicholas Roerich of the International Centre of the Roerichs

from representatives of culture, science and public

Dear Mr. President! 


Supporting the Open letter to you by our Russian colleagues we kindly apply you for rendering the assistance to the non-governmental Museum named after Nicholas Roerich of the International Centre of the Roerichs (ICR), the outstanding cultural and educational centre of a global scale. The situation around the ICR is that only with your personal involvement it could be possible to preserve functioning of this Museum in Russia. It turned out to be that the Museum’s further activity is under the threat with a view to the actions of some state officials.

It is worthy to remind that the non-governmental Museum named after Nicholas Roerich was founded in 1989. It happened when Dr. Svetoslav Roerich, the Indian citizen and the last representative of the Roerich family, decided to pass on from India to Russia for gratis use a significant part of the heritage pertaining to Nicholas Roerich, the great Russian painter, and Helena Roerich, the distinguished philosopher. This heritage was passed on for the creation of the non-governmental Museum named after Nicholas Roerich in Moscow. 

The Roerichs cultural heritage is of great significance and recognized in many countries of the world. It includes over 9000 pieces of art by Nicholas and Svetoslav Roerichs, dozens of literary, scientific and philosophical works in different branches of science and art. The Roerichs peacemaking and humanistic ideas about culture as the basis for the development of civilization and humanity, its pivotal role in moral upbringing, the necessity to defend and preserve the humanity historical heritage, are the priceless contribution to the Russian and world treasury of culture.

At its time the leadership of the Soviet Union which highly appreciated the significance of the Roerichs heritage accepted two main terms of Svetoslav Roerich concerning the creation of the Museum. Firstly, it should be an independent and non-governmental museum and, secondly, the Lopoukhins’ Estate, which was chosen by Dr. Svetoslav Roerich himself, should house the planned Museum. The relevant governmental guarantees were fixed in the decree of the USSR Council of Ministers of № 950 dated 04.11.1989 and the decision of the Moscow City Executive Committee № 2248 dated 28.11.1989.

Dr. Svetoslav Roerich authorized Ms. Lyudmila V. Shaposhnikova, famous indologist, writer and public figure, to direct the non-governmental Museum. He also appointed her as his authorized representative and executor of his will.

Dr. Svetoslav Roerich connected his hopes for the establishment of the future Museum with the Soviet Roerichs’ Foundation (after the collapse of the USSR it was renamed as the International Centre of the Roerichs). He was its life founder and Honorary President. In his last will Dr. Svetoslav Roerich defenetly expressed his decision to donate the ICR the part of artistic, manuscript and memorial Roerichs heritage which belonged to him.

It is nearly a quarter of a century since the Museum foundation. The huge work has been done for these years. The world-class Museum was created in the conditions of total absence of state financing. It became possible to realize due to the peoples donations and support of Mr. Boris I. Bulochnik, the major Maecenas of modern Russia. Mr. B. Bulochnik is one of the co-founders of the non-governmental Museum. His contribution to the Russian culture corresponds to the activities of such outstanding Maecenases as Tretyakov, Mamontov, Bahrushin, Riabushinskii and Morozov. 

The nationwide support enabled the International Centre of the Roerichs to launch great cultural activity on preservation and popularization of the Roerichs heritage. Its staff not only succeeded in creation of the non-governmental Museum, collect the biggest collection of the Roerichs paintings but also managed to restore from ruins the Lopoukhins’ Estate, the wonderful architectural monument 17th century where the Museum is currently allocated. 


The International Centre of the Roerichs carries out wide-range research and educative work, connected with the study of life and oeuvre of our great compatriots. The ICR arranges the annual international scientific conferences with the participation of wide range of scientists and public figures; traveling exhibitions of paintings by the Roerichs in Russia and abroad (during these years more than 500 exhibitions were held, about 4 million people visited them); publishes archive materials, making the Roerichs heritage available for many people around the world  (hitherto more than 200 books were published); issues a magazine "Culture and Time" (praised with the badge of honor “The Media Golden Foundation”); holds the evenings of classical music, exhibitions of modern cosmist-artists, lectures, artistic evening and festivals of folk art.


Within the framework of the international cultural cooperation with India on the preservation of the Roerichs heritage the ICR jointly with the International Roerich Memorial Trust (India, Naggar) performs the important work concerning the revival of the activity of Urusvati Himalayan Research Institute, founded by the Roerichs in 1928. 

It should be especially mentioned the international cultural and educational exhibition project “The Roerich Pact. History and Modernity» promoted by the International Centre of the Roerichs and the International Roerichs' Heritage Preservation Committee, focused on popularization of Nicholas Roerich peacekeeping ideas on preservation of Peace through Culture. The goal of this project is consolidation of the international community efforts for preservation and protection of cultural heritage. The support to the project is given by UNESCO, Ministry of Cultural Affairs of the Russian Federation and Rossotrudnichestvo. The project  contributes a lot to elevation of the Russia's international prestige. 

The ICR activity in the field of preserving national culture was repeatedly praised with the prestigious public and state awards. For the Lopukhins Estate restoration the ICR staff was honored with the National Award “Cultural Heritage”. Ms L. Shaposhnikova, Director General of the Museum named after Nicholas Roerich, Honored Art Worker of Russia was awarded with the Order of Friendship (2006) and the Order of IV degree for services to Fatherland (2011) for her great contribution to the museum development and protection of cultural heritage. 

In 2010 the European Union honored Ms L. Shaposhnikova dedicated service with the Award of the Pan-European Federation for Cultural Heritage «EUROPA NOSTRA».

But it turned out that high achievements could not guarantee safety and sustainable functioning of the non-governmental Museum named after the great Russian artist as well as the safekeeping of the Roerichs heritage in Russia. 

For over 20 years a number of state structures have been taking ongoing attempts to destroy the Museum, grab the Lopukhins Estate, confiscate the Roerichs heritage and take over the Museum funds.

At present the Ministry of Culture of Russia headed by Mr V. Medinsky tries to impeach a verdict which recognized Dr. S. Roerich bequest in favor of the International Centre of the Roerichs. Such position directly violates decisions on the unconditional implementation of Dr. S. Roerich's will to which the Ministry heeded before during the tenure of Minister A. Avdeev. Is not it  violation of guarantees concerning careful treatment with the Roerichs heritage given by the government to Dr. S. Roerich? Does it in line with the objectives to create a legal state in our country?

Instead of support of civil society initiatives in the field of culture and development of good traditions of Russian Maecenasy the Russian Ministry of Culture attempts today under the slogan of care for Russian culture to deprive the non-governmental Museum of its right for existence turning it into a governmental one. 

Dear Vladimir Vladimirovich, does it correspond to the task of facilitating civil society development in our country set by you?


One more example. For many years the International Centre of the Roerichs has been restoring the Lopukhins Estate with its own efforts. Billions of rubles donated by Maecenases and people were invested in the restoration program. Despite the fact that the ICR gives an example of careful treatment with the Lopukhins Estate as a cultural monument and deserves all the rights to become the owner of the Estate, for many years the ICR cannot even get from the Moscow city Property Department additional leasing discounts. In our opinion, in this tough period when only few funds are allotted for the needs of culture, such successful civil society forms as the Museum named after Nicholas Roerich should be widely supported so that they could become a part and parcel of our life. 

Dear Vladimir Vladimirovich! With deep pain and worry we have to state that actions of some officials and loss of financial support rendered by Maecenas B. Bulochnik put the non-governmental Museum named after Nicholas Roerich in a very difficult situation threatening the possibility of its further cultural activity. Is it fair that the Museum created with such love and care by the thousands of our compatriots could be so easily destroyed?

​Besides, such neglecting of Dr. S. Roerich will is an alarm signal to our compatriots abroad. Who of them processing precious heritage and wishing to repatriate it will dare to do it being aware of such a situation?

Dear Mr President, with your Decree the year of 2014 is declared in Russia as the Year of Culture “in order to attract the attention of civil society to the issues of cultural development, preservation of cultural and historical heritage as well as the role of Russian culture all over the world.” It is a very significant initiative. It is only through the support of culture our country could overcome the current obstacles, consolidate the Russian civil society and give a positive example for all the world.

Should be the forthcoming Year of Culture in Russia coincided with the 140th anniversary of Nicholas Roerich, 135th anniversary of Helena Roerich and 110th anniversary of Svetoslav Roerich marked with destruction of the non-governmental Museum created at the Roerichs initiative?

We believe that the Museum named after Nicholas Roerich belongs to Russian people and its activity is completely in line with the interests of Russian culture.

​
Under these circumstances we address you dear Vladimir Vladimirovich, as the Protector of the Russian Constitution elected by Russian people, to interfere in the situation with the Museum and provide fulfillment of the last representative of the great family will. The following measures could create favorable conditions for implementation of this task: recognition by the Russian Ministry of Culture the will of Dr. S. Roerich; handing over to the ICR on the legal bases the Lopukhins Estate for the permanent gratis use of the ICR; rendering to the non-governmental Museum named after Nicholas Roerich of the International Centre of the Roerichs financial support for implementation its cultural projects aimed at popularization of the Roerichs heritage in Russia and abroad and assertion of your country as the great cultural power.

We strongly hope that your personal attention and involvement will save the non-governmental Museum named after Nicholas Roerich for future generations and enable the ICR to continue its fruitful cultural activity for the sake of Russian and world culture.

​

Respectfully yours

(full name)

